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HPWOS40U0 HEARING ON SMOKING POLICY

IN FEDERAL BUILDINGS, ALTERNATIVE FUELS
PROGRAM FOR THE FEDERAL FLEET, AND CHILD
CARE IN FEDERAL BUILDINKGS

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 1993

U.S. House of Representatives

Subcommittee on Public Buildings and Grounds

Committee on Public Works and Transportation

Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice,

room 2253, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon.

Traficant, Jr.

Present: Representatives Traficant,

Applegate, Clyburn, Molinari, TucKker, Duncan,

Emerson.

[chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Norton, Johnson,

at 9:00 a.m., 1in

Janes A.

Petri,
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22
23 Mr. TRAFICANT. The Subcommittée on Public Buildings and
24} Grounds will come to order.
25 The subcommittee is pleased to convene this morning to
26| receive testimony from three GSA officials and one expert
27! witness on the following issues: smoKing in Federal
28E buildings, the GSA Child Care Program, and the GSA
29| Alternative Fuels Program, which 1s managed by the
30| Transportation Division of the Federal Supply Service.
31 As we all know, smoking and the effects of secondary smokKe
32| on non-smokers are national health issues. Questions of
33| liability and zespdhsibility now surround these issues. The
34|, Federal Government has an obligation to provide a healthy
35| work place for its employees as well as the general public
36‘ Wwho use our buildings.
37 I believe many have noticed today, in the Washington Post.,
38|/ specifically, in the State of California Governor Wilson has
39| issued an executive order banning smoking from all ''public
40| places.'' 1In addition to that, we now see the private

41| sector concerned about the liability issue, and McDonald's

.
42! is beginning a pilot program to ban smoking in their %2
XI
43| restaurants. The bottom line is, if Renald McDonald can EE
4y address the issue, certainly the Congress, who usually Eg
45| either follows or gets out of the way, can start to lead ongg‘
op!

46| some of these important issues. That will be f£irst on the
’
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agenda.

However, I'd liKe to add that‘this is not to take
testimony of the damages, but how We as a government treat
it, and also for some specific information from an expert
that we have asked to come down here with us.

With regard to child care, in many instances econonmic
conditions have created the necessity for both parents in a
family to workKk. The need, availability, and access to
quality child care are critical issues to working families.
As part of its Quality Work Place Program, the General
Services Administration has initiated a program to provide
for child care in Federal buildings. Additionally, GSA
established an Office of Child Care and Development Programs
to develop a national GSA child caxre program. That will be
our second 1iten.

The third deals with alternative fuels. Energy
consumption and energy conservation have been firmly
established as topics of national concern and focus. GSA 1is
responsible for management of the Federal vehicle fleet and
employing the most economical means to manage this fleet.
GSA, through the Federal Supply Service, has been in the
forefront of developing an alternative fuels progranm.

Our witnesses at this morning's hearing include P. Gerald
Thacker, the Acting Commissioner of the Public Buildings

Service. This service of GSA is responsible for smoking
“
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policy as well as child care programs. Following Mr.
ThacKker, we will hear {from Dr. Jo};n W. Hoyt. Dr. Hoyt is
currently the Chairman of the Department of Critical Care
Medicine at St. Frances Medical Center in Pittsburgh,
Pennsylvania, and is the Clinical Professor of
Anesthesiology and Critical Care Medicine at the University
of Pittsburgh, which is my alma mater. Dr. Hoyt is a
recognized expert in cardiopulmonary disease and the effects
of smoking on these diseases.

The final two witnesses from GSA include Dr. Patricia
Kinney, Acting Director of the Office of Child Care and
Development Programs, and Allan Beres, Assistant
Commissioner, Office of Transportation and Property
Management, Federal Supply Service, which is responsible for
developing an alternative fuels program for our Government.

The Chair will now recognize the Co-Chair, Congressman
John Duncan from Tennessee, who 1s this subcommittee's
ranking minority Member, for the purpose of an opening

statement.

[Mr. Traficant's prepared statement follows:]

KEKKKKKKKK TNSERT KXKKXKKKKKK
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Mr. DUNCAN. Well, thank you, M;. Chairman. I have no
opening statement, but I do want to say that I commend you
for holding these hearings on these various topics. You're
showing once again that you want this to be a very active
subcommittee, and I salute you for that.

There is a great concern about smoking as people continue
+to become even more health-conscious in this country. I do
want to, if we're going to hold hearings on this, maKe sure
that these hearings are open and fair and include testimony
from a wide range of witnesses, and I Know that's your
desire also, because we need to make sure that the
information that is provided is as accurate as possible. I
grew up in a family where nobody smoked, and like many
people today, I'm anti- smoKing. But I think that youw can
also be anti-smoking while not being anti-smoKer, because I
do recognize that many, many good people in this country,
including quite a few Members of Congress who are friends of
ours, smoke. So we want to see if we can have a balance in
what we come up with.

But I appreciate your concern, and I looKk forward to going
on with the hearings in an expeditious manner.

Thank you very much.

919202

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Mr. Duncan.

-I'd like to add that today's hearing more or less

"
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discusses the Federal Government policy. We will be having
a hearing on H.R. 881, the ban on smoking in Federal
buildings, in about mid-March, and I think your comments are
right on target, and we will ensure and maKe sure that you
have an opportunity to participate and ensure that both
sides are represented.

Next here, a new Member from Texas, Mrs. Eddie Bernice
Johnson.

Ms. Johnson?

Ms. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to
working with you and the other Members of this conmmittee.
This morning I'11 simply say I'm looking forward to the
Witnesses.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you.

Also with us--I call him ''the mayor''--a bright young
Member from California, Honorable Walter Tucker.

Mr. TucKer?

Mr. TUCKER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I also
look forward to working with you and the rest of the
committee on this very important issue. I applaud you for
taking leadership on this extremely important issue, and I'm
sure the American people will appreciate our
conscigntiousness on this health issue.

Thank you.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Mr. TucKer.

06EV3 19202




Tuy Also with us is the Chairman of Water Resources from the
145 Public Works and Transportation Committee, not only a 1
46| colleague of mine from a neighboring district, but a mentor,

147] so if I fall apart as Chairman, we'll have to blame hinm.

148/ He's my advisor, I guess. Chairman Doug Applegate.

149 Chairman?

150 Mr. APPLEGATE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don't think our

151] Chairman needs any advice. I think he has been well- |
i

152] informed. He'"s come up through the ranks, and he Knows

153 what's going on. He's going to make an excellent Chairman
154] of the committee, and I look forward to worKing with him.
155f Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Chairman. I appreciate those
156/ comments.

157
158 Mr. TRAFICANT. Our first witness will be Mr. P. Gerald
159{ ThacKer, the Acting Commissioner of the Public Buildings

160 Service, General Services Administration. While Mr. ThacKer
161 is getting ready, I would like for everybody to summarize,

162] 1f they could, rather than reading from a lengthy document.

163 We'd like to know what you really feel rather than what
64| you're really reading. Your documents will be placed and

165/ incorporated officially into the record of the meeting.

16EVY3T3202
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TESTIMONY OF P. GERALD THACKER, ACTING COMMISSIONER, PUBLIC
BUILDINGS SERVICE, GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION

Mr. THACKER. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
subcommittee. I do have a more extensive statement than my
opening remarks to enter into the record, if I may, please.

As you stated, under the act that established the General
Services Administration in 1949, the administrator was given
the responsibility of issuing the rules and regulations
about what is allowed and what isn't allowed in public
buildings in order to provide a safe and healthy and
productive worK place for the public that comes into the
building, as well as the employees.

Nearly seven years ago, after consulting with
representatives of the tenant agencies and with over six
national labor unions, the administrator of GSA issued
regulations prohibiting smoKing in Federal bulldings, except
in areas that were specially designated by the heads of the
departments and agencies that were tenant in these buildings
as smoking areas. The intent of those regulations was to
allow smoking only where the smoker would be physically
isolated from fellow emplovyees who were not smcKing.

When, in the fall of 1992, the Environmental Protectior

Agency added secondhand smoKe to the list of Class A

2625193202

carcinogens, along with such other carcinogens as benzene
o
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and asbestos, we met with representatives of these tenant
agencies once again to discuss that particular problem. As
you probably Know, the air in modern office buildings is
usually recirculated throughout the building. About 75 to
85 percent of the air is recirculated air at any one time,
rather than being totally brought in fresh from the outside.

Therefore, smoke from cigarettes or other tobacco items
almost anywhere in a building eventually circulates
throughout the rest of the building and exposes non-smokers
to this cancer-causing agent, even when they don't come in
direct c¢ontact with a smoker.

It was the consensus of the building tenant
representatives that met with us that smoKing should be
banned in Federal buildings. There are, of course, several
ways of doing that and several variations on how to do 1it.
It can be done by regulations 1issued by GSA, 1t can be done
by simply an order of the head of the department or agency
affecting the employees of his or her department, it can be
done by executive order, and, of course, it can be done by
legislation.

At this time, I'm aware that all of these optigms are
under consideration both within the Executive Branch and in
the Congress, and we very much appreciate your having
invited us to come today to discuss this matter with you.

I'd be very happy to answer any specific questions that uwe

£6ELV9TI3202
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can about the issue.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Mr. F‘Thacker.

Before we move into some questions, I'd like to recognize
a new Member from South Caroclina, Mr. Jim Clyburn.

Jim, would you liKe to maKe a brief statement?

Mr. CLYBURN. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TRAFICANT. I'd also liKe to recognize the Vice Chair
of our committee, Eleanor Holmes Norton from the District of
Columbia.

Eleanor?

Ms. NORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will ask that my

statement be admitted into the record.

Mx. TRAFICANT. Without objection, your prepared statement

wilill appear in the record.

[Ms. Norton's prepared statement follows: ]

KXXKKKKKKKK TNSERT KXKKIKKKKKX

P6EVITI202




NAME:

233

234

235

236

237

238

239

240

241

242

2u3|

24y

245

246

247

248

249

250]
251]

252}

253
254

255

256|

257

HPWOS540u0 PAGE "

Mr. TRAFICANT. If we could, then, what is, just in your
own words, the current GSA policy regarding smoKing in
Federal buildings?

Mr. THACKER. The intent of the current policy is to
isolate smoKers from non-smoKers within the building. So in
the Federal property management regulations, which is where
these rules are published, it permits the heads of
departments and agencies to designate specific areas for the
enployees under their jurisdiction as smoking areas. Those
smoking areas, again, are intended to be isoclated from the
general building population. Otherwise, smoKing is
prohibited within Federal buildings outside of those
designated smoking areas.

There are some specific areas that the regulation
prohibits smoking in regardless of the agency head's action.
In auditoriums, for example.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Have you incurred any costs in effecting
that type of a program since you have designated areas
within the building structure itself?

Mr. THACKER. For the most part, GSA has incurred very
little cost, if any. Sone departneﬂts and agencies have
taken further actions on their own to ventilate those
designated smoking areas or to include some air filtering

systems within a designated area for smoKers.
[

S6LP3T9202>
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Mr. TRAFICANT. If you have that information in writing,

could yow submit that if we leave éhe record open?

Mr. THACKER. We'll see 1if we do have something about what

that has cost. I'm not sure there is an accumulation of

that information, but we'll looKk and see, yes, siﬁ.
Mr. TRAFICANT. I'd ask unanimous consent that that

information, once sent, be incorporated into the minutes of j

the record. Any objection?

[No response. ]

Mr. TRAFICANT. Hearing no objection, so ordered.

[The information follows: ]

[y

KKEKKKKKKE TNSERT KKKXKKKKKK
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Mr. TRAFICANT. Is there a policy, Mr. ThacKer, addressing

environmental tobacco smoke?

Mr. THACKER. At this point, no separate policy. Tf you're
talking about the secondhand smoke, at this point, no
separate policy in that regard, no, sir.

Mr. TRAFICANT. What is the sort of evolution of this
non-smoKing policy in Federal buildings? Maybe you can give
us a little background on that. It seems that GSA was sort
of on target.

Mr. THACKER. Again, it was about seven years ago that GSA
and representatives of the tenant agencies housed in GSA-
controlled space, which represents about a million Federal
employees nationwide in some 7,800 buildings, both
Government- owned and leased, met and decided that because
of the evidence then on the record about the effects of
smoKe, both on smoKers as well as non-smoKers, that smoking
in general should be banned from most areas of public
buildings, again, except Wwithin designated areas where the
smoKers could be physically isolated, in a sense, from the
general building population, employees and the public.

That feeling was discussed with, again, six of the
national employee unions and was finally published about

seven years ago in a Federal property management regulation,

2 OO QTN
NOGVY I VFILUT

which has the general effect that we just described--that 1is,
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to allow heads of departments and agencies to designate
specific areas within buildings fo£ smoking and to prohibit
smoking elsewhere within the public buildings.
Mr. TRAFICANT. Under what authority did GSA issue the

non-smoking regulations?

Mr. THACKER. Under the basic s;atute that established GSA
in 1949, the administrator has the authority to publish
rules and regulations describing what can be done and can't
be done, what sort of behavior is allowed, in that sense, in
public buildings. So it was published under that authority
in the Federal property management regulations;

Mr. TRAFICANT. Did GSA reach some type of agreement on
these non-smokKing policies with labor unions?

Mr. THACKER. Yes.

Mr. TRAFICANT. What was the nature of that agreement?

Mr. THACKER. Again, I wasn't directly involved at that
time, seven years ago, with those discussions, but six of
the national labor unions were consulted about the policy,
and I think there was a consensus reached that both for the
protection of non-smokers as well as the convenience of
smoKers, that that policy, as finally issued, would be
satisfactory to the national labor unions.

I understand there are now some more specific agreement

between individual labor unions and individual departments

and agencies ;hat contain more specific information at a
L

S6EVIT3z02
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particular installation, for example, about what is allowed
and not allowed in terms of smokiné, what the designated

areas are, and so on. I'm not personally familiar with the

exXxact nature of all those, though.

Mr. TRAFICANT. To the best of your knouledge[ are there
any programs which GSA has instituted or plans to institute
that would attempt to encourage employees not to smoke?

Mr. THACKER. Yes. In fact, there are some 115 Public
Health Service installations providing various levels of
emergency health care as well as well-being services to
Federal employees in public buildings, and the Public Health
Service has sponsored all across the country smoKing
cessation clinics, as well as making information available
to employees about the effects of smoKing on their health.

Mr. TRAFICANT. To what other areas under GSA jurisdiction
would the GSA smoKing policy be applied? For example, what
do you do with your sizable fleet of vehicles?

Mr. THACKER. GSA manages 1n the interagency fleet
management system some 136,000 vehicles that are leased to
the Federal community. It is currently under consideration
within GSA and the responsible office is clearing a
regulation, I'm told, that would restrict the use of tobaccTo

o .
products in those 136,000 vehicles. Again, there has been &

_ m
consultation by the responsible office with the Federal =
agency fleet managers about this proposed ban, and there hagy

' ¢
QL

de)
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been overwhelming support, I understand, for that proposal.
Many wWere already considering, app;rently, adopting the same
policy for their agency-owned fleets--that is, the ones that
are not directly managed by GSA.

0f course, the concern i; based primarily on potential
health hazards to people who are traveling in the cars with

smoKkers, but also I think there are some economic

considerations--that 1is, that the policy will reduce the cost

associated with selling vehicles where occupants have used
tobacco products--that is, the cleanup cost--as well as some
I understand, depreciation in the value of the vehicle when
smoKers have been using the cars.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Mr. ThacKker, I appreciate your direct,
forthright testimony here.

Mr. Duncan, I Know you're in a tough situation on this

Tennessee, and I yield to the Vice Chairman here.

»

in

Mr. DUNCAN. Mr. ThacKer, what has been the result of the

GSA smoking policy? Have there been any studies or suxveys
which have shown that productivity has gone up or
absenteeism has gone down? Have there been any surveys
about how the employees have reacted? Are the smokers
unhappy? Are the non-smoKers happy with it? What can you
tall us about the results of your policy?

Mr. THACKER. Rs far as I'm aware, there have been no

surveys by GSA conducted about the issue. I think based on

00bVST9202
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the response of the representatives of the largest tenant
agencies of GSA 1in discussing this‘-matter at least on two
separate occasions with them recently, there seems to be
overwhelming support for extending the ban further than it
has already been extended--that is, prohibiting sﬁoking more
aggressively in public buildings than is now allowed.

Mr. DUKCAN. When you say ''overwhelming support,'' you're
talking about among Federal employees?

Mr. THACKER. Among the representatives of these tenant
agencies that account for a large portion of the million or
so employees. But I do want to be c¢lear, Mr. Duncan, we
have not in GSA congultediat this point with any of the
national labor unions about this matter, although I
understand some of the tenant agencies have done so.

Mr. DUNCAN. When you say ''overwhelming support,'' have
you taken surveys on that, or is that based just on
comments?

Mr. THACKER. Just on the comments in these general
meetings.

Mr. DUNCAN. The staff tells me that there was a recent
draft regulation put down by the Department of Health and
Human Services regarding smoKing in the Federal work place.

Are you familiar with that and what it says?

320

Mr. THACKER. I am familiar generally with that executives

order that was drafted by Health and Human Services before

| 20} % %8
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the change in administration. I understand that that is
being revisited. It was not signed by outgoing Prasident

Bush.

Mr. DUNCAN. What does that say? They don't seem to Know
exactly what it says.

Mr. THACKER. It generally, I understand, would have
accomplished the prohibition that would have extended the
prohibition against smoking in public buildings and would
have, in fact, included more than just the Kind of space
under GSA's control. It would have been a Government-wide
ban with some very specific exceptions in the executive
order, primarily, as I remember, to housing facilities that
were used for housing, say, for the military.

Mr. DUNCAX. I see. So it would have gone far beyond the
property that GSA controls.

Mr. THACKER. That's correct, ves, sir.

Mr. DUNCAN. What percentage of the Federal buildings in
the GSA inventory have separate ventilation areas?

Mr. THACKER. Very few. I would say almost none, although
there are buildings being built today that, at the specific

request of one of the tenants or others, would have

separately ventilated smoking areas. But at present, I &N
Q
would say there are very few, largely because there have notdy
N

been a lot of Federal buildings constructed in the past few

years. There are a number under way now, of course.

<09
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Mr. DUNCAN. Would that be an expensive procedure to
retrofit those buildings?

Mr. THACKER. To retrofit existing buildings could be more
than just expensive. It might be impossible to do. In new
construction, we've developed an estimate that it might run
from $30 to $50 a square foot to separately ventilate a
small room, and it then, of course, has some recurring costs
for replacing the filters in the system and so on. In older
buildings, it might be extremely difficult to provide a
separately ventilated area.

Mr. DUNCAN. Does your agency monitor for airborne
pollutants, or do you leave that type of thing up to the EPA
and others?

Mr. THACKER. We monitor when required, not on a continuing
basis in every building. But if there 1s some reason to
suspect a problem in a particular building, or if there 1is
some ongoing worK in a building, say, for asbestos removal,
for example, that would cause some concern, then, yes, we
Wwould monitor. But we don't monitor every building on a
continuing basis.

Mr. DUNCAN. Besides the comments that you mentioned
earlier from certain, I guess, top officials that you've
talked with, have you received any letters or petitionmns that
you Know of yourself from, let's say, the rank-and-file

Federal employees to expand the GSA smoKing policy?

Lobt 919202
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Mr. THACKER. I've personally seen one or two. I would not

say a lot, simply because I think most of the complaints
would initially go to the head of the department or agency
for which an employee workKs. But I have personally seen a
couple of letters that have come to my office froﬁ'rederal
employees expressing concexrn about the fact that secondhand
smoke has now been designated as a Class A carcinogen and
expressing concerns about being exposed to that secondhand
smoKke in the worK place.

Mr. DUNCAN. Do you have any idea what percentage of
Federal employees smoKe?

Mr. THACKER. I don't. I would assume that it must be
¢close to the national average, which I think'nou‘is about 25
percent of the population, a quarter of the population.

Mr. DUNCAN. Do you think it would take a lot of time away
from employees' work if they had to go outside of buildings
to smoKe instead of to designated smoking areas?

Mr. THACKER. I think there probably are a number of
facilities where that is the only possibility--that is, the
enployees actually have to leave the space and go outside.

I really don't Know. I can see that it might certainly take
several minutes to go outside the building and smoke or to @g

N

designated smoking area. It would probably be best to

9

actually ask that question of some of the agencies with tha;;
b,

kind of a practice.
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Mr. DUNCAN. Well, one last related question. Our Aviation
Subcommittee went a few days ago, and one of the places we
went was to the Boeing plant outside of Seattle, and I
noticed they had employees who had to leave the building to
smoKe. Have you had any contact or seen any studies or read
any articles about companies that have instituted that type
of policy and what their record is or what their £findings
are in regard to that?

Mr. THACKER. I have not personally, no, sir. I Know thére
are many, and I Know there are in fact some buildings just
in the Washington, D.C., area, for example, where, because
of particular concerns about the air circulation problen,
smoking is done only outside the building. You can walk up
and down the streets and see smokers standing outside in all
kinds of weather smoKing.

Mr. DUNCAX. OKkay. Thank you very much.

Mr. TRAFICANT. ThanK you, Mr. Duncan.

Ms. NMorton?

Ms. NORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ThacKker, how many buildings does GSA currently

control?

Mr. THACKER. About 7,800 buildings nationwide, which

~~

accounts for some 260 million square feet of space. That's

about 10 percent of the Government-wide inventory of space,

but it accounts for some million Federal emplovees. We
[
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house about a million Federal employees in that space, and

it accounts for about U0 percent of the general-purpose

office space.

Ms. NORTON. How much of this space is leased space, Mr.
ThacKker?

Mr. THACKER. About 45 percent of the total is leased
space. The other 55 percent would be in a Government-owned
facility.

Ms. NORTOX. Is any of the leased space subject to GSA's
non-smoking policy?

Mr. THACKER. All of the leased space is subject to the
same regulations aQ'Government-ouned space. There is no
distinction in the regulation between Government-owned and
leased.

Ms. NORTON. Does this occur when the Government shares a
building with others, State or private parties?

Mr. THACKER. The space that's actually under lease to the
Federal Government is subject to the current regulation.

That is, smoking is prohibited, except where the agency head

has designated wWithin that leased space specific smoking

areas.

Ms. NORTON. Do you have any information on whether or not
this policy in leased space has had an effect on others
sharing leased space with the Federal Government?

Mr. THACKER. I have nothing in a general way. I only have

2026164407
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somg personal anecdotal information about that kind of a
Problen.

Ms. NORTON. I*'d like to hear what that information is.

Mr. THACKER. I was actually located in a leased building
here in the District for several years, and when we moved
into the building, we had the private office areas
designated as smoking areas. Over time we received a number
of complaints from other tenants in the building whe did not
allow smoKing at all in their space that secondhand snmoKe
was being circulated throughout the building from our office
areas, and we eventually banned smoking within those office
areas to comply essentially with what the other tenants in
the building were already doing. So our employees who

wanted to smoKe went outside the building to smoKe.

Ms. NORTON. The preferable policy, then, woulid be even in

leased space to have a uniform policy, where that would be

possible.

Mr. THACKER. I thinK vou're touching on something of a
troublesome area, yes, ma'am, and that is that it works both
ways. If we have a very stringent policy prohibiting
smoKing entirely, then if we're a minor tenant in a leased
building which has the normal 75 to 85 percent recirculated
air, then it might be very difficult for a lessor to provide
our space totally smoke-free if the tenants are allowed

elsewhere in ﬁhe building to smoKe. On the other hand,

SOVYS13202
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we're probably causing some problems, as I outlined, for
lessors who have a smoKe- free environment in the rest of
the building by our allowing Federal employees to smoKe 1in
designated areas within leased space.

Ms. NORTOK. Do you think the Government is ahead of or
behind the private sector in this regard?

Mr. THACKER. I thinKk in many localities we are ahead, and
in others we're probably behind.

Ms. NORTON. On the question of inside versus outside, does
GSA encourage, for example, use of outside space as well for

smoKers?

Mr. THACKER. We haven't encouraged or discouraged 1t. I
think we have really left it up to the individual
departments and agencies to comply with the general
regulation. That is, the general policy 1s to have a smoke-
free work place and allow smoking only in specifically
designated areas. So I thinK in many buildings that may
have been the conclusion of the tenant agencies that smoKing
outside was the only real solution.

Ms. NORTON. Probably the most effective solution if you
want to Keep secondary smoke from recirculating in the
building.

Mr. THACKER. Yes, to have no smoKing at all inside. Yes,

ma'an.

Ms. NORTOXK. You say you've done no studies to indicate how

2026164109
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571| successful this policy has been. Axre there any ways to
572! enforce this policy?
573 Mr. THACKER. I thinK only in the sense that each head of a‘
574 department or agency is ultimately responsible for enforcing
575} the regulation. My understanding is that most of them take
576] it very seriously and do enforce it. There may, again, be

577/ individual offices where it is a continuing problem, but I

578l think for the most part, from what we understand, it is

579 supported by managers as well as employees and is somewhat
580 self-enforcing.

581 Ms. NORTON. O0f course, one advantage of law over

582! regulation 1s that an enforcement mechanism is more easily
583 built into law.

584 Mx. Chairman, I must say another advantége of law over
585|| regulation is that law might apply this policy to the House
586 of Representatives. As one who has gone in the u4th floor
587! ladies room of Longworth to discover it each day more and
588 more filled with smoKers as somebody decide that that is to
589! be the smokKing area, I have seen the advantage of having the
5901 laws and regulations of the United States apply to those of
591 us in the House of Representatives.

592 Indeed, the Joint Conmittee on the Organization of

593 Cohgress, on which I serve, is right now considering houw to
594] and whethexr to apply most of those laws to the Congress

0
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you've taken here on this very important subject about which
there has been very recent scientigic evidence, if I had my
druthers, there would be few laws that I would apply to the
Congress before I would apply this law as well.
Mr. TRAFICANT. I agree with you, and I appreciate that.
Does that mean by your comments that you are personally
going to deal with the issue of Chairman Brooks' cigar?
[Laughter. ]
Ms. NORTON. I pass that on to my Chairman.
[Laughter. ]
Mr. TRAFICANT. I thought you would. I appreciate that.
Mr. TucKer?
Mr. TUCKER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I think a
lot has been covered already. Just a couple of questions.
First, let me say, Ms. Norton, that i1f you need any
testimony or support on that in the joint conmittee, I would
be more than happy to support the position that that should
apply to Congress.

Mr. Thacker, are you aware that other States have such a
ban?

Mr. THACKER. Yes. In fact, I thinK the Chairman made ')
reference this morning to an article that has just appeared o)
in the Washington Post where Governor Wilson in California

has placed a ban on smoking in space either owned or leased

195%%31%

by the State of California.
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Mx. TUCKER. Being from California, just as a matter of
commentary, I'm more than happy to see that occur. I'm
informed that there are, what, six or seven other States
that have similar bans?

Mr. THACKER. I'm not personally aware of the others, but
I'm not surprised to hear that there are others, and
probably some municipalities as well have taken that step.

Mr. TUCKER. Are you aware or informed of how many people
die as a result of smokKing per yvear?

Mr. THACKER. I'm not aware of the specific number, no,
sir.

Mr. TUCKER. You are aware, however, that there are several
deaths as a result of secondhand smoKe per year?

Mr. THACKER. Yes. I thinK the EPA study on which their
decision was based defines that very well and explains very
clearly why they reached the conclusion that secondhand
smoKe should be added to the list of Class A carcinogens.

Mr. TUCKER. My information is that the number is somewhere
around 53,000 deaths per year. Does that sound consistent
"with the information you have?

Mr. THACKER. I believe that 1is correct, but perhaps Dr.

Hoyt, when he speaks later, would be able to address that

more exactly.

Mr. TUCKER. Would that be an integral factor, an important

factor in your overall determination that this type of a ban

.

2026164412
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646] should occur for the purposes of health reasons throughout
647 all Federal buildings? F
648 Mr. THACKER. I think clearly once the EPAR study was
649 completed and it made its decision, then the matter moved
650f very clearly now from the area of convenience or
651/ inconvenience to individual employees to a matter very
652| clearly of health and safety for non-smokers, both employees
653 and the public who come into public buildings.
asu} Mr. TUCKER. Would there be any other attendant or
655/ supportive reasons, such as productivity or morale, that
656| would factor into the establishment of this type of a ban?
657 Mrz. THACKER. Oh, I'm certain, and in addition, I think
658 there are some very practical reasons as well, and that 1is,
659] again, because of the recirculation of air in most modern
660( buildings, there is a cost associated, although we haven't
661)' done any particular studies at GSA, with having to clean

662| spaces, for example, in which there are smoKers. Certainly,

663 it doesn't go away. The chemicals in the smoKe attach

664l themselves to surfaces, and there is some additional cost of

665 cleaning those surfaces, as the fleet management people

666/ found, I think, in res’k%gng automobiles that are excess to

667| the needs of the Goverﬁment. &

668 Mr. TUCKER. So would it be fair to say that the

19202

669] countervailing arguments on either side would be, on one

670/ hand, I guess pro-smokKers would say that the cost of havin

ey
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smoKers go outside, the inconvenience and the cost to
productivity, weighed against the éost of cleaning, the cost
of risk to life and health and morale and productivity, on
the other side, would be the kind of balancing that we're
dealing with here?

Mr. THACKER. Those would at least be the benefits and
costs, yes. There probably are others. As we talk, we
could probably come up with even more.

Mr. TUCKER. Thank you very much.

No further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TRAFICAKT. Thank you, Mr. TucKker. As a new Menber
when I look back eight years ago, I see you there, and I
appreciate your participation.

Mr. Clyburn?

Mr. CLYBURN. Thank youw, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Thacker, you said there are about one million
employees occupying space--

Mr. THACKER. Under the control of GSA, yes, sir.

Mr. CLYBURN. Have you done a survey of those one million
people to see where they stand on this issue?

Mr. THACKER. No, we have not. Again, consultation has
been largely wWith the representatives of the agencies in
which they work, but not a Government-wide survey. Again,
think the consultation seven years ago before the initial

prohibition was issued with the national labor unions
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indicated a good deal of support for that decision at that
time.

Mr. CLYBURK. You said the labor unions indicated that
there was a good deal of support for the position--

Mr. THACKER. Again, I wasn't involved in the direct
negotiations or consultations with the labor unions, but I
think that out of those consultations came a support for the
initial prohibition seven years ago.

Mr. CLYBURN. For the initial prohibition.

Mr. THACKER. Yes. Currently, we have not consulted with
national labor unions about a wider ban, although I think
some of the departments and agencies who have employees
represented by those labor unions have had sone
consultations with them. |

Mr. CLYBURN. But you would not be opposed to doing all of
that before you go to any wider ban?

Mr. THACKER. Depending on what vehicle you might want to
use to do that. Certainly, if we were to issue regulations
from the General Services Administration, we would certainly
do that. I think if, for example, there were an executive
order issued--currently, one is being reviewed by Health and
Human Services--then the consultation would be carried out by
another executive agency, probably not the General Services N

Administration.

So I'm just saying that if we issued the regulation,

STYYIT920
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certainly we would do that. If some other party issued the
regulation or if there were legislation, then someone else
would probably do that.

Mr. CLYBURN. You indicated earlier that you Knew of no
cost involved or you said no studies were done to determine
the costs involved. To follow up on Ms. Norton's question,
suppose in a building where you occupy maybe 50 percent of
it and the other 50 percent is occupied by a private company
without a ban, what would be your solution to that? Would

you move out and go to some other building?

ni. THACKER. We might compare it to the current policy on

ashbestos, and I'm conjecturing, because we would certainly
need to discuss this not only within the Government, but
also with people Wwho lease space to us. But the current
policy regarding ashestos is that GSA will not lease space
that contains asbestos. So it might well be that if we had
a requirement to have a smoKe-free environment for Federal
employees in a leased building, that if a lessor could not
meet that requirement for whatever reason, we would not
lease space. If we were in the space perhaps, when the
lease came up for renewal, if it were fairly short-term,
that particular location would no¢ longer be eligible to

lease space unless it could comply with the ban.

Mr. CLYBURN. Then in order to implement this policy, 1if it

were to go into effect, there could be significant costs

9THH9T9202
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involved in the implementation of the policy.

Mr. THACKER. That's assuming that the cost of leasing
space in a smoKe-free environment would be more costly than
leasing comparable space in a building that couldn't provide
a smoke-free environment, and I'm not sure that we could say
that would be the case.

Mr. CLYBURN. Well, that's not the only assumption you
could make here. It may mean moving out of there, the cost
invoelved in moving out of the space.

Mr. THACKER. Physically moving, yes.

Mr. CLYBURN. Well, that would be a cost, wouldn't it?

Mr. THACKER. Yes, it would.

Mr. CLYBURN. Okay. What would your reaction be to an
employee who would--take this another step and say that
Employee A, who went outside to smoKe and came back to the
office or the work station, and Employee B, smelling that
smoKe in Employee A's clothes, then would feel that ﬁhat's
offensive and that could be a health problem. Do you see
this policy going to that extent?

Mr. THACKER. I don't. I don't Know that there are any

studies that would indicate that is a health problem. I

think the study has to do with the actual smoking within the

space as opposed to simply having the smell of smoke on
clothes. I'm not aware of any studies that would indicate

what you just described is a health problem. It may be

A
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offensive to an individual employee, but I'm not sure that
we have evidence 1t is--again, perﬂaps Dr. Hoyt would be able
to answer that more exactly.

Mr. CLYBURN. All right. So you're saying that the policy,
then, should turn on health alone?

Mr. THACKER. It currently does, yes, and I would assume
that all of the discussions I've heard about either proposed
regulations or legislation deal with health and safety
issues.

Mr. CLYBURN. Well, am I wrong in recalling that when the
policy was first written, I think in 1986, that there was
also--I don't think it was anecdotal. It took into
consideration the rights and privileges of non-smoKers as
well.

Mr. THACKER. Yes.

Mr. CLYBURN. So, then, the current policy itself is not
totally resting on health.

Mr. THACKER. The current policy, again, I think was based
on evidence that, both for health reasons and for other
reasons, employees should be entitled to a smoKe-free
environment. In order to accomplish that at the time, I
think the idea was that if smoKkers could be physically
isolated from non-smoking employees, that that would be

sufficient, and that was usually accomplished by simply

STYYITI202
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smoKing, and smoKing was not allowed anywhere else within
the building.

But I think once the Environmental Protection Agency
concluded, based on the study it had done, that secondhand
smoKe is more than simply an inconvenience, that it is in
fact a carcinogen and a Class A carcinogen, we looKed then
at the reality of where the air comes from in modern office
buildings, and the reality is, again, that 75 to 85 percent
of the air within a modern office building is actually
recirculated--only 15 to 25 percent of it is brought in fresh
on a particular cycle--and that secondhand smoke anywhere in
the building was liKely eventually to recirculate to some
extent throughout the rest of the building.

I think we may have come to that conclusion anyway over
time, but I think the criticality of the decision certainly
is accelerated when EPA made its decision to add this to the
list of Class A carcinogens.

Mr. CLYBURK. This is my last question, Mr. Chairman.

Do you think in an ultra-modern building that allowed
the recirculation of air or allowed for independent units
wherein the air would not be recirculated throughout the
entire building, then this policy would not rest on health

grounds?

‘Mr. THACKER. Yes, that would be true. I think, if I

<
.

follow your question, it would be possible to create in the

ot
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smoKing, and smoking was not allowed anywhere else within
the building.

But I think once the Environmental Protection Agency
concluded, based on the study it had done, that secondhand
smoke is more than simply an inconvenience, that it is in
fact a carcinogen and a Class A carcinogen, Wwe looKed then
at the reality of where the air comes from in modern office
buildings, and the reality is, again, that 75 to 85 percent
of the air within a modern office building is actually
recirculated--only 15 to 25 percent of it is brought in fresh
on a particular cycle--and that secondhand smoKe anywhere in
the building was liKely eventually to recirculate to sonme
extent throughout the rest of the building.

!

I think we may have come to that conclusion anyway over \
time, but I thinkK the criticality of the decision certainly \
is accelerated when EPA made its decision to add this to the 1
list of Class A carcinogens.

Mr. CLYBURN. This is my last question, Mr. Chairman.

Do you think in an ultra-modern building that allowed for
the recirculation of air or allowed for independent units
wherein the air would not be recirculated throughout the
entire building, then this policy would not rest on health
grounds?

Mr. THACKER. Yes, that would be true. I think, 1f I

f0llow your question, it would be possible to create in the

’e
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space an area that 1is sealed off from the rest of the space
in a building and one in which theﬁaiz is not recirculated
from that space into the rest of the building and where the
smoke is ventilated directly to the outside, without an
opportunity to mix with the other air in the building. It
certainly would be possible to create that Kind of a space.

Mr. CLYBURN. So if that were true, then, a ban on the
building would fheh go outside of the health policy.

Mr. THACKER. I thinK the reality of our problem 1is that
creating that Kind of a space is very difficult and perhaps
impossible to do in many of the buildings we're now in,
Government-owned and leased. It is less of a problen,
certainly, if you're building a new building to provide that
Kind of a space.

Mr. CLYBURN. Just iér the record, I want you to Know that
the State agency I ran, Mr. Chairman, had such a building,
and we did have a separate air conditioning unit that
recirculated aside from the building, and it didn't cost us
a lot of money to do that, either.

Mr. THACKER. Our estimate, again, is about $30 to $50 a
square foot to construct such a space, and they're usually
not extremely large, depending on how many people are in the
building.

Mr. CLYBURN. Right. Absolutely.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank youw, Mr. Clybuxn.
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Ms. Norton, do you have a question?

Ms. NORTON. I have one followdp question, if I can, Mr.
Chairnman.

You indicated no data 1s available on the effects of this
policy, but do I understand you to say that the employee
representatives, whom I liKe to call unions, have been
strong supporters of this policy?

Mr. THACKER. I need to be very exact, I thinKk, about what
we have done recently. When the policy was initiated seven
years ago or so, there was at that time, I think, a very
wide consultation both at the national level with six of the
national labor unions and, I think, within individual
departments and agencies with the particular labor unions
representing employees in those departments and agencies.

The prohibition on smoKing in public buildings that came out
of that regulation seven years ago, I think, was supported
as necessary and sufficient at that time by the labor
unions.

In looking at the current situation--that is, the need to
review that policy as a result of EPA action--we have
consulted with management of the major departments and
agencies that make up the million or so Federal employees in
GSA-controlled space. We have not directly consulted with
any of the national labor unions about this question. I

N
()
N
o]
-
think, thoughz some of the departments and agencies have &g
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done so. I'm not personally aware of the outcome of that.

Ms. NORTON. As I recall your testimony, did you not
earlier say that some of the unions would prefer the policy
to be even stronger than 1t is?

Mr. THACKER. I'm not directly aware of that. I Know the
tenant representatives—--that is, the management that met with
us to discuss the issue-~had a consensus that the policy
should be extended to include absolute prohibition in public
buildings. I don't Know if that reflects any of their
conversations individuvually with labor unions.

Ms. NORTON. Do you Know of any labor union opposition to

¢

the policy?

Mr. THACKER. I personally am not aware of any.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Chairman, I indicate those questions in
light of the absence of data on where employees stand,
because labor union leaders have to be elected, and I doubt
that they would support something that their members did not
strongly support.

Mr. TRAFICANT. I appreciate your comments. This is more
or less dealing with Government policy in some foundation.
We will be holding a hearing on the bill itself, H.R. 8871,
and representatives from all philosophies on the issue and
health concerns and support and non-support, et cetera, will
be brought before that particular hearing, and labor

representatives will also be there to offer their words of

2919202
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testimony as well. So that will be handled as we deal with
H.R. 88%.

In addition te that, I would like to say just briefly
before we move on here that we will be marKing up H.R. 490
immediately after this hearing. I'd like the Members, if

they could hang in here with us, to move forward.

I just have one brief question that might call for just a
one-word answer, and I want to commend you again, Mr.
Thacker, for your forthright nature in giving usvyoun
information. But Chairman Applegate had to leave, and he
said, '"'I'd you to just ask one question that Jjust needs a
one-word answer.'' He says, ''Do you personally support GSA
policy?'!

Mr. THACKER. I support the current policy, and I
personally would support a much stronger policy.

Mr. TRAFICANT. ThanKk you very much. Thank you, Mr.

ThacKker.

[Mzx. ThacKer's prepared statement appears on page .
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916

917{ Mr. TRAFICANT. Our next witness is Dr. John W. Hoyt,

618| Chairman, Department of Critical Care Medicine, St. Frances

919/ Medical Center, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

920! Doctoxr, good to see you here.
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN W. HOYT, M.D., CHAIRMAN, DEPARTMENT OF
CRITICAL CARE MEDICINE, ST. FRANCES MEDICAL CENTER,

PITTSBURGH, PERNSYLVANIA

Dr. HOYT. Thank you.

I'd 1liKe to speaK from the perspective of being an
intensivist. That's a new term that's maybe about five or
100 years old, ‘and it relates to physicians who devote their
entire practice to workKing in intensive care units in
hospitals around the country. I'm here representing the
Society of Critical Care Medicine, which 1is an organization
of 7,000 pecople that includes physicians that workK in
intensive care units around the country.

Probably the best way in which I could ielate the effects
of smoking that I have seen in my practice--and I've bheen the
director of an intensive care unit either at the University
of Virginia or in Pittsbhurgh since 1976--would be to relate a
case presentation, and this occurred last Wednesday night
when I was on call in the Medicals/Surgical Intensive Care
Unit at St. Frances Hospital in Pittsburgh.

A patient, Mr. M, was seen in the emergency room around
midnight with very prominent shortness of breath. He had
been losing weight over the last six months, 25 to 30
pounds, and he had felt particularly poorly over the last

week. He thought he had the f£lu. When he was seen in the
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emergency room, he was cyanotic, or blue, because of getting
inadequate oxygen. When oxygen waé administered, he didn't
do a very good job of picking it up, because his breathing
Wwas so impaired.

A chest X-ray showed the entire right upper lobe of the
lung was involved in a process that we weren't quite sure
what it was, and it's going to turn out to be a combination
of lung cancer and pneumonia. He was admitted to the
intensive care unit, and I had to place a tube in his airway
and start him on a breathing machine, and he is still there
dependent upon that breathing machine as we attempt to
document the type of cancer he has and to be able to pick
the right therapy for hinm.

The sad news 1s that no matter what we do, this man has
95 percent chance of dying within the next year. He has
been a smoKer, a pacKk a day, for over 30 years, and as I
nentioned, he's only 52 years old.

Now, smoKking has an impact on two organ systems primari
and there's a tremendous fear, I think, among all of us and
particularly in the general public about cancer, and smoKing
definitely causes lung cancer, and that is as a significant
igsue as it is in Mr. M. Smoking, though, also causes
enphysema and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. The
lung is a very delicate architecture of tubes and sacs where

gas and bloodhnust match in order for oxygen to be picked
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up, and smoking, whether a smoKer or passive smoKing,
damages those tubes and sacs so that you don't pick up an
adeqﬁate am§unt of oxygen.

I think in some pexspectives a worse fate than lung cancer
is a life of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. It's
five or 10 years of tremendous shortness of breath, which is
a very uncomfortable sensation. It's frequent episodes of
mechanical ventilation, and it's a wide array of different
medications that you have to take in order to Keep yourseldt
going.

Mr. M's hospital bill will probably be $40,000 or $50,000.

The hospital bill over five years for somebody with chronic
obstructive pulmonary disease 1is in the hundreds of
thousands of dollars. So when uWe're in a time of a lot of
concern over health care costs, when one looks at the impact
of smoking on the cost of health care, it really is quite
phenomenal. Billions and billlions of dollars have been
projected.

The second effect of smoKing is on the heart, and I think
sometimes people are not as aware of that because we're so
very much focused on smoKing causing lung cancer. SmoKing
causes blood vessels to narrou. It progresses what is a
hardening of the arteries, and narrow blood vessels don't
carry blood and oxygen to the organs that are on the end of

those blood vessels. When the vessels get narrow, they clo
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off, and when vessels clot off that go to the brain, you
have a stroke. When vessels clot off that go to the heart,

you have a heart attack.

So smoking causes cerebral vascular disease, or stroke,
causes coronary artery disease, chest pain, heart.attacks,
and 1f you looK across the country, one of the most
expensive aspects of health care is this whole business
that's grown up over coronary artery disease.

Cardiologists, cardiac surgeons, intensivists liKe myself
are spending billions of dollars doing cardiac
catheterizations and angioplasties and coronary artery
bypass grafts.

Now, that's what happens if you are a smoker, and the
question which I Know is of importance to this panel 1is,
what is the issue of passive smoKing, and to what degree
should that be limited? The EPA report has been mentioned
already. It's estimated that at least 3,000 people die of
lung cancer a year who are non-smoKers, but are just exposed
to passive amounts of smoKe.

In preparing for my journal club, which I'll have at St.

Frances Hospital at 5:30 when I go home this evening, I went

through the journal '"'Chest,'' and sure enough, there it is,
an article on the effect of passive smoKing on patients and
normal people who have reactive airway disease. If you take

919202
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smoKe, you don't see a reaction to that passive smoKe. But
if you take somebody who has a little bit of asthma--and
asthma is very much on the rise in our society, particularly
among children--you have a substantial change in the
pulmonary function test associated with as little as two
parts per million of the waste products of smoKing.

So 1f a child or an adult who has a tendency to react is
just near somebody or in a room where smoKing has gone on,
they absorb the carbon monoxide and the various products of
smoKe, and they begin to alter these tubes by constricting
them, these tubes that are necessary in order to get oxygen
down into the lung.

So speaking, then, from the medical perspective and
certainly from the perspective of the Society of Critical
Care Medicine, this 1is a tremendous health hazard. We've
known it for smoKers specifically, but what is becoming more
and more of an issue is the people who are non-smoKers but
are in the same room or restaurant or building where there's
poor ventilation, and that really is rising as a relevant
issue in the medical literature, and I would submit the
article in "'Chest'' as indicative of that.

St. Frances HKHospital just had its visit from the Joint
Commission for Accreditation of Hospitals. They went
around, and it is now a 1993 rocKk-solid policy you do not

smoKe in health care facilities. If you want to smoKe, you
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go outside. So that is a--you Know, hospitals have had to
deal with it. We've gone through ail of the difficult issues
that have been brought up here of people having to go
outside in order to smoke, but what you find is that many
times people reduce or quit smoking rather than ﬁo go
through some of those hassles.

So I thinKk a policy which really strongly limits or bans
smoking in Federal buildings will change behavior, and it
will do a great deal to improve the health of the Federal
employees and others who must work in these buildings.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to express ny
opinion.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Doctor, I thank you for summarizing as
well, because you have a broad Knowledge you~brought with
you. We didn't bring any opposition people here because it
wasn't designed for that, but I appreciate the fact.

One of the questions I was going to askK you, because of
health iImplications, is what the health service providers
do, and I think you answered that. But I think i1t would be
fair to asKk, then, I think the Government's concerned, and
should be, about productivity. Would it be fair to say that
a worKer that is healthy and in a healthy environment would
produce more work?

Dr. HOYT. Unfortunately, now when you go in any major

hospital in the United States, the people who have not been
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able to shake it are all lined up at the front door or out
back where the Dempsey dumpsters age, and they're down there
and back, and down there and bacKk, in as many breaks as
their supervisor will allow. I believe that has an impact
on productivity, and for those health care worKers who don't
have to make those trips down to maintain their blood level
of nicotine, I believe their productivity is higher.

In health care, I worry specifically about the issue of
not losing track of where you are in the care of a patient.
Let me explain what I mean. If you're a nurse and you're
taking care of a very critically ill patient in the ICU,
you're like a flight controller. You've got a lot of things
going on in your mind about the various systems and data
coming in on that patient. If youw have to break away and
run outside in order to smoKe a cigarette and come back, you
tend to lose track of some of those issues. So you lose
your focus on what's going on, and that has a productivity
effect also.

Mr. TRAFICANT. ThanKkK you, Doctor.

I'm going to yield to the Vice Chairman, Mr. Duncan, who
has another meeting.

Go ahead, John.

Mr. DUNCAKN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Hoyt, thank you for coming here today. Let me ask you

this. You mentioned the great health care costs associated
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with smoking. We spent approximately $817 billion on total
health care costs in this country last year, and, of course,
it's going to go up from that this year. Do you Know, rough
guess, what percentage of those costs would be related to
smoking?

Dr. HOYT. As best can be predicted in data coming from the
CDC, we're looking at $50 billion to %100 billion of that
that could very much be directly related to smokKing.

Mr. DUNCAN. As I said at the first of this hearing, no one
in my family ever smoKed, and I'm not really used to it, and
I'm anti-smoking and try to encourage young people when I go
speak in the schools not to smoKe not only because of the
health concerns, but because of economic factors. It's a
very expensive thing. Yet I have many very close friends
who smoke, as I suppose all of us do. One of the men who I
came to Congress with, Congressman Mel Hancock, who's one of
my c¢losest personal friends, is a smoker, and all of us, as
I say, Know people or are maybe even related to people who
smoKe.

I tried to say at the first that I'm anti-smoKing, but not
anti-smoKer. Is there a balance thexre? In your experience

Wwith health care workers, the ones who smoKe, has there been

a problem or has there been a reaction against this making

them go outside of buildings? And how do you handle it in
=
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the hospitals when you get smokers who are patients and
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1121} can't go outside?
1122 Dr. HOYT. I can really only s;eak for St. Frances Hospital
1123{ to your first question, and that is, yes, during the first
1124] six to 12 months when we implemented our policy, there were
1125{ a lot of people that were upset. I think that can be
1126‘ somewhat blunted by whatever organization it is that is
1127| implementing this offering smoKing cessation. The nicotine
1128} patches, et cetera, can be very, very helpful. But after
1129} about six months of turmoil, people begin to get used to
11130/ that, and I think it did not turn out to be a nasty, nasty
1131 disagreement.
1132 Concerning the issue of smoking, if you'd permit me just a
1133] couple of minutes to reflect on friend to friend, if you're
1134 a non-smokKer, you Kknow, what might you owe to a friend who
1135/ is a smoKer? My story would go back to December of 1978,
1136 when I shared an office in the Department of Anesthesiology

at the University of Virginia. I was a very heavy smoKer.

1137

1138 I smoked from my late teenage years up until that time. The
1139] person who I shared that room with was a very, very good
1140 friend of mine, and he really very gently and in a very
1141 friendly way convinced me that I was making a major mistake:
11u2‘ I had small children at home at that time, and I could see
1143 that light that this was a major mistaKe, and friend to

1144} friend he encouraged me and helped me to be able to quit

1145 smoking.

SeEYY9T9202>




NANE:
1146
1147
1148
1149]
1150
1151
1152
1153
1154
1155
1156(
1157
1158
1159
1160|
161
1162
1163]
1164
1165]
1166
1167
1168
1169]

1170

HPROSUOHO PAGE 49

I think it's really not any different than what a friend
would do if a couple of people had been out having a few
drinks and somebody had too many drinks. You don't let that
rerson drive home. Somebody stays sober and is the driver,
SmoKing is every bit as serious a hazard, and from a friend-
to-friend basis, we need to bring those medical aspects to
our friends who are smokers and do something to be able to

save their lives.

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, you mentioned six months of turmoil when

St. Frances started this policy, and providing patches to
get smokers off of smoking, and so forth. Based on that
experience, would you recommend some three-month or
siXx-month or some Kind of warning time or adjustment perxriod
to adopt this type of policy?

Dr. HOYT. Yes, sir, I certainly would recommend that. L
people have time to Know it's going to occur. Let them get
involved in non-smoking. Let them understand the real risk
of smoking and adjust to the change. I think when the
change ¢omes, it needs to come in a somewhat day-and-night
Kind of way. Slowly implementing it doesn't work very well
Wwith smoking, because it is really an addictien. I mean, if
you're going to stop, you have to stop. But let people have
a chagce to get ready for it.

ﬁr. DUNCAX. Let ne ask you one other thing, and I'1ll

preface it by saying this. The Chairman mentioned that I

3ETYIT9202
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I think it's really not any different than what a friend
would do if a couple of people had been out having a few
drinks and somebody had too many drinks. You don't let that
person drive home. Somebody stays sober and is the driver.
SmoKing is every bit as serious a hazard, and from a friend-
to-friend basis, we need to bring those medical aspects to
our friends who are smoKers and do something to be able to

save their lives.

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, you mentioned six months of turmoil when

St. Frances started this policy, and providing patches to
get smoKers off of smoking, and so forth. Based on that
experience, would you recommend some three-month or
sikx-nonth or some Kind of warning time or adjustment period

to adopt this type of policy?

Dr. HOYT. Yes, sir, I certainly uwould recommend that. ILet

people have time to Know it's going to occur. Let them get
involved in non-smoKing. Let them understand the real risk
of smoking and adjust to the change. I think when the
change comes, it needs to come in a somewhat day-and-night
Kind of way. Slowly implementing it doesn't work very well
with smoking, because it is really an addiction. I mean, 1if
you're going to stop, you have to stop. But let people have
a chance to get ready for it.

Mr. DUNCAN. Let me asKk you one other thing, and I'll

preface it by saying this. The Chairman mentioned that I
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was from Tennessee, and a lot of people seem to have maybe a
misimpression that Tennessee is a State where everybody
smoKes or everybody's in favor of smoking. I remember about
four years ago we had the issue of smoking on the airlines,
whether to make that ban permanent, and I voted in favor of
maKing that ban permanent, and somebody told me later I was
the only one from a so~called smoking State who did that.
But I had sent out a survey asKing all Kinds of questions of
ny constituents, and that was one of about 20 questions or
something, and I think it was 77 percent of my constituents
favored Keeping that ban, with a few undecided, and the rest
against it. So I think that even most of my constituents
are overwhelmingly anti-smokKing, and yet what I want to ask
is this.

The EPA, and not just the scientists at the EPA, but some
scientists in recent years have found that they can get
headlines by coming out with some sort of scare statements.

In fact, '"'Nightline'' last night had a thing about the
cellular phones, and we've had the Alar scare that proved to
be false, and then even some of the asbestos materials.

What I'm wondering about, I have no question that smoKing
is harmful to people's health and that it causes cancer and
heart disease and some of the other things, but I did read
in some of the early articles that came out about this

secondhand smoke thing, the study that EPR did and the fact

6EVP919202
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that it causes 3,000 deaths, I did read that some of that
study was really questionable or perhaps really skewed or
flawed or not done in a really scientific way. And EPA has
been bad about that in the past.

Now, I'm not trying to say that I think secondhand smoke
is good for you, because I don't, but I'm just wondering, do
you thinK that that study was accurate? And I would like to
see a copy ¢of the article that you showed a minute ago. I
would like you to provide that. But have you really looked
at the research that was done on that study? I don't Kknow
whether it's accurate or inaccurate, but that's why I'n

asking you.

Dr. HOYT. To be honest with you, I've not looked at all of

the statistics associated with the EPA work and could not

testify to that, and I do understand what you're saying

about how there could be a certain evangelism there that /{

would be, youw Know, getting on the bandwagon. So I don't
feel that I can comment on that.

But if you take a study like this one in ''Chest'' where
it becomes rather than a prospective sort of epidemiology
study, which is some of what the EPA has done, and if

instead of doing that you actually do much more of a narrow

and:do pulmonary function studies on them, which are very
ngasuréble’-f"I mean, this is objective data, not just
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that 1t causes 3,000 deaths, I did read that some of that
study was really questionable ¢or perhaps really skewed or
flawed or not done in a really scientific way. And EPA has
been bad about that in the past.

Now, I'm not trying to say that I think secondhand smoke
is good for you, because I don't, but I'm just wondering, do
vou think that that study was accurate? And I would liKe to
see a copy of the article that you showed a minute ago. I
would like you to provide that. But have you really looked
at the research that was done on that study? I don’t Know
whether it's accurate or inaccurate, but that's why I'n
asKing you.

Dr. HOYT. To be honest with you, I've not looKed at all of
the statistics associated with the EPA work and could not
testify to that, and I do understand what you're saying
about how there could be a certain evangelism there that
would be, you Know, getting on the bandwagon. So I don't
feel that I can comment on that.

But if you take a study liKe this one in ''Chest'' whezxe
it becomes rather than a prospective sort of epidemiology
study, which is some of what the EPA has done, and if
instead of doing that you actually do much more of a narrow
scientific project where you bring a volunteer for the stud
and do pulmonary function studies on them, wWhich are very

measurable -- I mean, this is objective data, not just

2V V99202
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1221] subjective information that may be coincidentally related
1222 and not consequentially :elated——aﬁd then you expose them to
12231 a fixed dose of smoKe and then you repeat the pulmonary
1224 function studies and you find a marked deterioration in the
1225] pulmonary function studies, then that data really Kind of
1226 KnocKks you over.
1227? I mean, it'"s very, very convincing that that passive
1228‘ smoking in people Hho‘have reactive alirway disease is very
1229] detrimental, because the chronic¢ reaction in narrowing of
1230 the airways in somebody who has asthma is what down the road
1231] leads to the emphysema and the chronic obstructive pulmonary
1232| disease.
1233 Mr. DUNCAN. That reminded me of one other brief question.
1234f I was told last year and was a little bit surprised that I
1235/ had a light case of asthma, and 1t's not really anything
1236| that's particularly bothered me, but you mentioned a while
1237| ago that asthma was going way up or something in society
1238| today. Why is that? Is it because of air pollution, or are
1239 there other factors?
1240/, Dr. HOYT. I honestly don't know that I Know or anybody

knows, but the demographic information coming from

1241

1242 pediatrics is showing a fairly dramatic rise in the
1243| incidence of asthma, and I don't Know that anybody Knouws t

1244 reason for that.

1245 Mxr. DUNCAN. Okay. Thank you very much.
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Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Mr. Duncan.

Before we go on with the regulﬁr order here, Mr. Emerson,

if you want to make an opening statement--
Mr. EMERSOX. I have an opening statement, Mr. Chairman,
that I"1l submit for the record. 1It's very brief.

Mr. TRAFICANT. ThanK you, Mr. Emerson.

[Mxr. Emerson's prepared statement follows: ]

KKKKKKKKKK INSERT ¥XKXKKKKKXK
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Mr. TRAFICANT. Before we go forward, you've brought along
Wwith you a report from a journal. Nould you identify that,
and I would then ask unanimous consent that it would be

incorporated into the record.

Dr. HOYT. The article is entitled ''Effects of Bronchial
Provocation Challenge Test with Cigarette Sidestream SmoKe
on Sensitive and Healthy Adults.'' It is from ''Chest,'’
Volume 103, page 353.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Any objection to having this included in
the record?

[Xo response. ]

Mr. TRAFICANT. Without objection, so ordered.

[The information follows: ]

EXXKKKKKKK, TNSERT XKIKK KKK KK
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on respiratory health effects of passive smoking relative to
the findings that they had and have been discussed. I would
just ask, without objection, that this be placed in the
record of the meeting. Any objections?

[No response. ]

Mr. TRAFICANT. Without objection, so ordered.

[{The information follows: ]

KXKXKKKKXX TNSERT FOKKXKIOKKKXK

Mr. TRAFICANT. I also have an EPA-distributed manual here
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Mr. TRAFICANT. With that, Mr. Tucker?

Mr. TUCKER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Just briefly, Doctor, am I to understand that given the
two possibilities or two options either to have a\smoke-free
ventilated area versus the proposed ban that we're talKking
about, it would be your professional and personal
recommendation that the latter would be more preferred?

Dr. HOYT. Yes.

Mr. TUCKER. All xright. And would that be because you
think that that latter situation would not only protect the
health and safety of Federal employees, but that it would
also perhaps in the long run encourage an abatement of
smoking habits?

Dr. HOYT. That is correct.

Mr. TUCKER. ThanKk you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Mr. TucKer.

Mr. Emerson?

Mr. EMERSOX. Dr. Hoyt, I apologize I didn't hear all of
your testimony, but I heard a good portion of it. I gather
you're very strong against smoking.

Dr. HOYT. That's true, sir.

(2

Mr. EMERSON. Would you advocate the outright prohibit

of tobacco and tobacco products?

Dxr. HOYT. In the United States as a whole?
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Mr. EMERSON. Yes.

Dr. HOYT. No, but that gets iﬁfo philosophical issues of
what democracies are about and how those sorts of things
could be policed or not policed and the past history of
trying to ban such things as alcohol in this coun€ty.

Mr. EMERSON. Good answer. But how would you, then, define
smoKers' rights?

Dr. HOYT. I believe that in a democracy a smoKer certainly
has the right to smoke. They're well-informed, they're
making a decision in the face of being well-informed. But
that has to be in a manner and in a place such that those
who choose not to be exposed to that are not exposed to it.

Mr. EMERSON. I thinKk that's a reasonable answer. I
understand that serious questions have been raised recently
about how wWell the EPA generally has been doing with
responsibilities that are entrusted to it, and this is sort
of following up on questions and comments Mr. Duncan made.
I also understand that in March of 1992 a panel of
scientific experts were asked by the former administrator te
review the quality of science used in the EPA
decisionmaking, and they released a report entitled
'*safeguarding the Future: Credible Science, Credible
Decisions.''

The report makes a great number of very disturbing

criticisms of the way science is conducted at the EPA, suc

#
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as, and these are statements extracted from the report,
''"EPA science 1is perceived by many’people both inside and
outside the Aagency to be adjusted to fit the policy.
Currently, EPA science is of uneven quality, and the
agency's policies and regulations are frequently ;erceived
as lacking a strong scientific foundation.'' Would you
comnment on that?
Dr. HOYT. I don't feel that I am in any way prepared to

comnent on the science of the EPA, because that's not a

literature that I have Kept up with. T would simply say two

things.

Science is very, very difficult to do well. Most of us,

physicians included, don't end up getting all of the
training that would be perfect to devise the perfect sorts
of projects to define issues.

The second thing I would say is that if we were dealing
with an issue here, smoking, both direct and passive, that
relied on one or two or three projects where there could be
substantial flaws, we'd have to be very careful in how we
proceeded with that. But we are dealing with a
recommendation that came from the Surgeon General in 1964,
and we are dealing with scientific projects that would
literally £ill this room with paper, and all of then
ovarwhelmingly--the good ones, the bad ones, the great ones,

the horrible ones, all say the same thing, that, number one,

6919202
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1357] smoKing, for the person who does it, causes lung and heart

1358 disease, and it is the major thing.that we do to ourselves
1359 that really causes our health to deteriorate.

1360 This passive smoking issue, the evidence is nowW beginning
1361/ to mount up in exactly the same sort of way. I'n\sure

1362| there's good and bad science there, but the overwhelning

1363] results are in support of it also being dangerous. So I

understand and I appreciate your concerns, but I think even

1364

1365/ stepping outside of the EPA there's adequate data fronm

11366 wvarious arenas that physicians consider it totally socially
1367| unacceptable to smoke and toe be around people th smoKe in
1368‘ medical meetings, and we need to Keep moving in that

1369 direction for all of society.

1370 Mr. EMERSON. Well, you Know, you mentioned earlier sonme
1371] issues relating to freedom in a democratic society, and one
13‘72i of the concerns that I have--and rarely do wWwe have a

1373| distinguished physician as a witness, so we're delighted to
1374 have one here today, and while you're here, I want to take

1375/ advantage of asking you some questions there.

1376 You Know, the scientific evaluation of the adverse effects
1377| of smoking is based on statistical surveys and a lot of
1378] other things, and it says so many people per hundred

1379{ thousand die annually from one cause or another relating to
1380] having smoked too much, but there are a lot of other factor

1381 also‘involveq. I mean, is it possible that some people are
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more susceptible to developing the ill effects of smoking
than others, and some people can smoke in a reasonable
manner without adverse effects?

Dr. HOYT. SmoKing research is really based on two types off
projects. One are epidemiological projects, which are what

you described, and those are commonly retrospective in

nature, gathering data and attempting to construct items
that you believe to be consequential and not coincidental.
There is always, with that sort of information, leaps of
faith that you make. But that's why you do the second Kind
of research, and that is animal research or, in the case of
volunteers, the Kind of paper that I submitted for evidence
here, and that's not retrospective epidemioclogic work.
That's an actual scientific project which loaks at a
physiologic reaction to the exposure to smoKe, and that is
very, very convincing evidence.

Mr. EMERSOX. Are we under the five-minute rule, Mr.
Chairman? I don't want to exceed my time.

Mx. TRAFICANT. Mr. Emerson, we're going to let you have
the rights as a smoker and go forward.

Mr. EMERSON. Oh, so another round.

{Laughterx. ]

Mr. TRAFICANT. No, you go right forward.

“Mr. EMERSON. Doctor, I'm sure you're aware that the

conclusions in the EPA risk assessment with respect to the
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epidemiologic studies are based on 11 U.S. studies that
axamine the risk of lung cancer among women married to
smoKers, and T wonder, is it important that not one of these
studies originally reported a statistically significant in
overall risk at the 95 percent confidence level?

Dr. HOYT. I haven't looKed at all the details of that, but
I suspect what was probably done was something called a meta

analysis, where you taKe 11 different studies, clump all the

data together, and then reanalyze it from a statistical
standpoint. Again, that's retrospective population studies
of an epidemiologic nature, and they're not as nice as the
other kind. But I get back to my previous statement that
when you pile it all up together on one side of the scale,
all the studies point to the same thing and very little gets
stacked on the other side of the scale that there's not
substantial risk from smoking, either directly or passively.
There's very little support for that second position.

Mr. EMERSON. Thank you, Dr. Hoyt.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for extending my time. I would |
ask perhaps to asK some additional questions in writing,
having digested the material, if that--

Mr. TRAFICANT. That would be fine. I appreciate your |
attenpting to expedite on that. I Know that you have sone
signiiicant questions, and I don't mean to make light of

that, but you are a smoker, and I notice today that you did
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not light up, Mr. Emerson.

Mr. EMERSON. I didn't light up today in deference to a lot
of people in room. Do you want me to?

[Laughter. ]

Mr. EMERSON. I am prepared.

Mr. TRAFICANT. I just think it shouws that you're a
considerate person, and we appreciate that.

Mxr. EMERSOX. My position, Mr. Chairman, if I may say so,
is that I don't think that I should smoke to the annoyance
of other people. But I do believe that it is my right to
smoke, and I was glad that Dr. Hoyt agreed with me in that
regard. We haven't reached yet, I hope, the point that we |
have no choices, where Government is going to make all of
these important decisions for us.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Well, it's pretty hard to argue with you on‘
that, and we appreciate both your questions and the fact
that today you chose to be smoke-free.

Mr. Clyburn?

Mr. CLYBURN. Just one question. Let me start, Mr.
Chairman, by saying that I'm pro-choice across the board,

and I'm pro-choice on smoking as well. I'm not a smoker,

but I feel that a person who smoKes ought to have as much
right as I have.
Neither my mother nor my father smoked, but both of then

died from cancer, and they never smoKked. So I don't Know,

re
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they may be exceptions to the rule, but I do believe that if
we are going to rest this policy on health issues alone, if
those health issues are addressed sufficiently, then this
policy ought to take that into consideration. Don't you
think?

Dr. HOYT. Yes, I do.

Mr. CLYBURN. So, then, you agree with me in my question tof

the last witness that if there is a building that has a
separate ventilating system, and no air is recirculated in
the main part of the building, and smoKing is allowed only
in that area, then that ought to be considered in this
policy?

Dr. HOYT. Yes, I thinKk that's right. The only proviso
that I would put into that would be that there shouldn't be
a reason, then, why a non-smoker who wants to be a
non-smoKer and wants to stay away from passive smoKing has
to, for any worK-related or personal reason, enter that
room. It shouldn't be the route to the bathroom. It
shouldn't be the route to the cafeteria. It has to be a
truly isolated room tﬁat is devoted totally to smoking, and
meetings are not held in there, and nothing requires a
worker, as a part of their job or personal daily activities,
to go in that room. I think, in my opinion, that is a good
democratic solution to the dilemna.

Mr. CLYBURN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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they may be exceptions to the rule, but I do believe that if
We are going to rest this policy on health issues alone, if
those health issues are addressed sufficiently, then this
policy cught to taKe that into consideration. Don't you
think?

Dxr. HOYT. Yes, I do.

Mr. CLYBURN. So, then, you agree with me in my question to
the last witness that 1f there is a building that has a
separate ventilating system, and no air is recirculated in
the main part of the building, and smoking is allowed only
in that area, then that ought to be considered in this
policy?

Dr. HOYT. Yes, I think that's right. The only proviso
that I would put into that would be that there shouldn't be
a reason, then, why a non-smoker who wants to be a
non-smoker and wants to stay away from passive smoKing has
to, for any worKk-related or personal reason, enter that
room. It shouldn't be the route to the bathroom. It
shouldn't be the route to the cafeteria. It has to be a
truly isolated room that is devoted totally to smoking, and
meetings are not held in there, and nothing requires a
worker, as a part of their job or personal daily activities,

to go in that room. I thinK, in my opinion, that is a good

<

democratic solution to the dilemma.

Mr. CLYBURX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

"
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Mr. TRAFICANT. Dr. Hoyt, I'd just, first of all, like to

say that we're very impressed with your testimony and the
fact that you made some complicated statements very
understanding to people who are not medically oriented, and
Wwe appreciate that. It's a very tough issue, the\rights of
society. Ssciety has a right to protect an individual fron
harm, and society has a right to protect society and all
from harm. This 1is going to be a tough issue. I thinKk Vice
Chairman Duncan really stated it when he said that we're not
anti-smoker, we're anti-smoking in Federal buildings, and
Wwe're looking at that.

But I just have one last question for you, and that is
this: Do you believe that a total ban on smoKing in Federal
buildings would be helpful to the health care needs of the
Federal worKkers, visitors, and all of those people subject
to the visit of a Federal building?

Dr. HOYT. Absolutely.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Doctor, I'm sure that you will probably be
back here to the Congress, and I think there are several
points that were brought out that discussed smoker rights,
and that's also going to become a part of the issue, not
just the health concerns. But the foundation that you've

placed and the elements you brought will be spread across

our record, and I want to thank you on behalf of the

conmittee for coming here and being a witness for us today.
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Thank you very much.

1507

1508 Dr. HOYT. Thanks very much.

1509 [Dr. Hoyt's prepared statement appears on page |
1510}

1511 XxXXKKKKK INSERT KXKKKKKKKXK
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1512

15133 Mr. TRAFICANT. I would asK unanimous consent with the
t51w‘ following witnesses that the Members would abide by the
1515/ five- minute questioning rule so that we can bring out the

1516| salient points., but also move on to our business at hand

1517 here. Any objection?

1518 {No response.]
1519 Mr. TRAFICANT. Without objection, so ordered.
1520

1521 Mr. TRAFICANT. Our next witness is Dr. Patricia F. Kinney.,

1522| who's the Acting Director of the Office of Child Care and

1523| Development Programs, Office of the Administrator, GSA, and

1524/ we're talking about child care and the GSA and all of that.

1525 Dr. Kinney, welcone.
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TESTIMONY OF PATRICIA F. KINNEY, AéTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
CHILD CARE AND DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS, OFFICE OF THE
ADMINISTRATOR, GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION

Ms. KINKNEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
subcommittee. I am Dr. Patricia Kinney. I'm the Acting
Director of the Office of Child Care and Development
Programs at GSA. I've submitted my testimony for the record
and have included a list of centers currently operating in
GSA space, as well as a statistical profile of centers in
GSA space. So I'd'iike to just summarize briefly the most
important points.

As you mentioned earlier, the Office of Child Caxre and
Developnent Programs was established at GSA three years ago.
Its primary mission is to assure that Federal families
receive quality child care. Currently, there are 91 centers
operating in GSA space, with a total license capacity of a
little bit over 6,700 children.

GSA provides services to its client agencies in the
establishment of child care through our national network in
all 10 regions of regional child care coordinators. They
assist with the establishment of child care, they assist
during the ongoing operations, and they assist through the

entire process, even when the agencies are just initially
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considering c¢hild care.

I'd 1ike to emphasize a few of our major initiatives
through the 0Office of Child Care and Development Prograns.
One is that we convene quarterly an Interagency TasKk Force
on Child Care with over 30 member client agencies. We hold
a national conference for child care, which is
mnulti-tracked. This will be our fourth year to hold the
conference. It will be held in May in Portland. We've
produced a number of written publications for our clients.
One which is in process right now is our facility design
guide. We also maintain across the country a lending

library not only for client agencies, but for governing

boards and providers. So we address multiple issues through

our resources.
In terms of our future, GSA intends to continue its
oversight and guidance responsibilities through our
licensing agreements. We predict in terms of new
construction that over the next four to five years there
Wwill be approximately 10 new child care centers constructed
each year. HWe are heavily involved right now in expanding
our smaller centers. Over the past two-year period, there
Were approximately 15 centers undexr expansion. And we are
looking to renovate older centers, certainly to maKe then

safe and healthy environments and minimize the risks of

child abuse.

)
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the interconnected elements

0of good delivery of good quality child care, and those are

proaram, facility, and management.
Thank you very much. I'd be
questions.
Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Dr.

is multifaceted here. How is the
administered, and that is,

and how are they selected,

happy to answer your

Kinney. A question I have

child care program

what is the rxrole of the provider,

and how are they monitored to

ensure that these child care programs meet the goals of the

General Services Administration and the oversight of GSA?

Ms. KINNEY. Currently, there
models. In 60 percent of the centers,
provider. In 39 percent of the centers,

serves as the provider.

are three major management
there's an outside

the governing board

That might be a group of Federal

employees who actually serve as the provider and hire the

director directly.' In the last 1!
procurement,
provider.
GSA has attempted to develop
means of oversighting,

programmatic soundness, financial

percent, there's a direct

in which the agency contracts directly with the

a licensing agreement as a

as I mentioned previously,

viability, and other Kinds

of management issues around providing tuition assistance and

so forth. Currently,

those agreements with the providers,

our coordinators are entering into

and I've just mentioned

2026164462
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what those three models are.

For the second part of your quUestion as to how providers
are selected, providers are generally, in most cases,
selected by the organizing committees. GSA lends its
professional expertise to the selection process. Agencies
can send in proposals. We will do a paper review for them.
If required, our coordinators will help them in the
assessment of their other centers and in the evaluations of
their proposal. We also make recommendations of consultants
who are in the local areas to assist those organizing
committees with the professional expertise.

Mr. TRAFICANT. What is a rough breakdown of costs
associated with the establishment of a child care center in
one of our Federal buildings? What Kind o£~é price tag and
what Kind of a cost factor do you see on average?

Ms. KINNEY. In terms of establishment, I really need to
defer cost questions to the Public Buildings Service. I can
tell you generally that construction costs are anywhere from
about $350,000 to about $1 million per center, depending on
the location and the size of the center.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Would you make that available to us in
written form if we would hold the record open for you?

Ms. KINNEY. Yes.

Mr. TRAFICANT. I appreciate that.

.
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Mr. TRAFICANT. We've heard talk about the facility design
guide. When does GSA, to the best of your Knowledge, expect
completion of this child care facility design guide?

Ms. KINNEY. My expectation is that it will be completed
certainly within the next, at the most, probably two months.
It's in the final stage. It's been through the peer review
process, and this week we've been spending time in our
office making the final comments. So it's in its final
stage.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Speaking for the subcommittee Members,
naturally we'd uanf'you to provide the subcommittee with a
copy of this guide. We would like to see that, go over it,
and review it. I don't Know if that's been the policy of
the subconmittee in the past, but we would like you to de
that.

Ms. KINNEY. We'd be happy to provide that.

[The information follows: ]
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Mr. TRAFICANT. How many child care centers are located in
courthouses? We're starting to see a lot more multifaceted
programming types of activities around courthouses. What's
the status of that?

Ms. KINNEY. I'd like to get bacK to you with the exact
number. We have some centers that are just currently
opening. In terms of the future for courthouses, we have
substantial interest from the courts. I believe there are
plans in California, and I'1lY checKk this fcr the record, %o 3
establish at least three centers in courthouses.

Mr. TRAFICANT. And that's specifically for the courthouse
and the employees in the courthouse. Is that right?

Ms. KINNEY. It's really open to the Federal community. The
legislation requires that a minimum of 50 percent of the
children be from Federal families. Any available spaces
beyond that are open to the general public. Currently, out
of our enrollment, two-thirds of the children enrolled today
are fron Federal families; the remaining are from the

private sector.
Mr. TRAFICANKT. Let me see if I can understand or interpret
your comments without putting words in your mouth. If you

were to be constructing today a Federal courthouse, would J\)

0

you be advising the Congress to make sure the design &N

includes the type of space necessary for a child care

Y919
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program and, furthermore, to take a look at the total
Federal community within a given region and perhaps provide
the space that would accommodate for, in addition to those
courthouse employees, those other Federal worKkers, et
cetera? Would that be a recommendation you'd make?

Ms. KINKEY. For the second part of your question, we would
always recommend that we look at the total community and
make that child care center available to the total Federal
community. However, for the first part of your question,
whether we recommend a center or not is going to be a
function of how many Federal employees are in the area and
whether or not we can substantiate building a center for at
least 70 or 75 children. Those below that number are having
extreme financial difficulties.

Mr. TRAFICANT. So you'd need to have a consumer population;
in this center of approximately 75 children for it to be
cost-effective for the Government to have incorporated that.

Is that what you're saying?

Ms. KINNEY. Exactly, ves.

Mr. TRAFICANT. OKay. I Know there are a number of other
questions here. I'd like to defer and yield to Ms. Norton
on this issue, and I may have a few questions at the
conclusion.

Ms. Norton?

Ms. NORTON. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. TRAFICANT. Man, that is unusual.

[Laughter.]

Ms. MORTON. Because I didn't hear the testimony, Mr.
Chairman, I pass.

Mr. TRAFICANT. There is a whole business here on
accreditation and renewal fees. What, if anything, can you
tell me about that, and what's your position on the
authority for Federal agencies to pay for this?

Ms. KINNEY. As I started my testimony, our mission has
been to assure that centers are good quality for families.
The National Association for the Education of Young Children
has the professionally accepted system for national
accreditation. We now, in our licensing ag;eenents, are
requiring accreditation. It gives the Federal community
some assurances that there's good enough care there for
young children.

The accreditation addresses many components of quality,
not only curriculum, but administration, parent involvement,
health, safety., nutrition, evaluation, and others as well.
Because We are requiring accreditation, certainly uwe hope
people voluntarily will go through accreditation. We
believe that with these tight budgets, this is a further
incentive to help centers become accredited.

The accreditation fees run $550 for our average-size

center, uhichmis 70 children. Every three years the center
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is required to become reaccredited, Which would be the same
fee. So we would support the provision that accreditation
fees are covered.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Under Public Law 102-393, you are able to
do certain things. What are you authorized to do in that
bill that you were unable to do before that public law was
enacted?

Ms. KINNEY. One of the major changes through that
legislation was the ability for the Federal Government to
enter into a public-private consortium. In this
arrangement, we can add private dollars to the operational
expenses of a child care center, which we have not been able
to do before. We can thereby relieve part of the budget,
assist with salaries and benefits, which we have not been
able to do in the past.

We're just embarking now on the consortium model. There
is one consortium in place. The dedication, in fact, will
happen tomorrow morning in Atlianta, and GSA is in the
process of developing our guidance and implementation
policies for that legislation.

Mr. TRAFICANT. A question I have before I yield to Mr.
Duncan 1is, this language was language that was inserted in
the appropriations bill. I believe I'm speaking for every
Menber of the subcommittee that we will frown on any public

law becoming law through an appropriation process, and the
”
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authorizing committees, at least for now, I would say, would
have to extend such authority. Soﬁue would want a close
cooperation to ensure that any expansion of authority under
law go through an appropriate authorizing committee, not
just be an act of the appropriators. I think that]s where
we get into trouble on oversight jurisdiction and monitoring
and compliance.

So: that's more or less a statement, but I would like to
offer that to yoeu. I appreciate your direct testimony here,
and I would yield to Mr. Duncan.

Mr. DUNCAN. Dr. Kinney, I'm sorry, I just got bacK and
didn't get to hear'Qour testimony, but youw do operate 91
child care centers now. Is that correct?

Ms. KIXNEY. Yes, that's correct.

Mx. DUNCAN. The staff tells me that the largest growth in
the number of centers occurred between 1987 and 1990, before
the creation of the office that I assume you head. Is that
right?

Ms. KINNEY. I'm the acting director at the present time.

Mr. DUNCAN. Why did the number o0f centers grow faster
before the creation of this office? Why did it slow doun
after the office was created? Do you Know?

Ms. KINNEY. I can only speculate. It was with the passage
of the Tribble amendment, 40 USC 490(b), that the Federal

Governnment was prompted to aggressively pursue the
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establishment of child care. Up until that point, and
you'll be able to see that in oux éroiile, there was very
slow progress in establishing child care. So there were a
number of centers that were built very rapidly. I believe
the number was 29 within one year, in fact.

In the past three years, as we have visited probably 85 of
the 91 centers across the country, we've identified a number
of problems. One of them has been the weak financial
viability of a number of the centers that were built very
hurriedly, because they were built too small. We now
proceed cautiously. We now proceed in a way that we do
adequate needs assessments and marKet availability surveys
so that we are assured that those are the appropriate Kinds
of places where child care centers need to be constructed.

Mr. DUNCANX. Let me ask you this. President Clinton

emphasized the other night that his main concern, and I

think the main concern of everybody today, is the tremendous
national debt that we have of over %4 trillion and the
deficits that we continue to have. Almost all of the child
care centers around the country, or at least the
overwhelming percentage, are operated privately and for
profit.

I Know that your goal--you don't have to make a profit, buk
do you have a goal of at least operating these centers so

that they do not create additional losses for the Federal

T2P919202
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Government? And 1f that's not a goal, don't you think 1t
should be? And how close are you\boming to that at this
time? In other words, how much are we losing each year on
the 91 centers that are under your office at this time?

Ms .. KINNEY. The goal certainly is to see that all centers
are financially viable. Our licensing agreement will help
us 1in the monitoring process. We'll be able to look at
audited budgets on an annual basis and assure that centers
are operating in the black. The goal 1is to see that the
centers are in a break-even mode.

I think in terms of child care as an industry nationally,
the term '"'profit'' is a real misnomer. There 1s no profit
at all to be gained through child care. Oftentimes, the
typical 6 to 8 percent management might be interpreted as
profit, but in terms of the cost to parents, in terms of the
salaries and benefits that we want to provide to stabilize
the worK force in child care, there really is no profit to
be gleaned in the industry of child care.

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, even if we act liKe profit is a bad
thing, which I disagree with, but even if we say that that's
the case, still can we not agree that in the present
financial condition of the Federal Government that we need
not to suffer big losses? You never did answer the q‘uestioN‘
I asKed. How much are wWe losing now on these centers?

Ms. KINNEY. In terms of losses, the Federal Governmen

=
3
Yt
(2]
[$o9
)
N




NAME: HPWO540uO PAGE 80

1823]

1824

1825

1826

1827

1828

1829

1830

1831y

1832

1833

1834

1835

1836

1837

1838

1839

1840

1841

1842

does not contribute to the operational expenses of the
centers. We contribute rent, utility, large pieces of
equipment. So we are not suffering a loss, from an
operational point of view.

Mr. DUNCAN. When vou say '"'we contribute rent'' and so
forth, what is the typical cost to build the facilities for

a child care center in a Federal building?

KINNEY. Costs have ranged from about $350,000 to %1

=3
®n

million. As I said before, I defer to the Public Buildings

Service for the accurate numbers and will provide those for

you.

Mr. DUNCAN. AlY right. Thank you very much.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Thank you, Dr. Kinney, for your comments.

We appreciate them, and we'll be looking forward to the

things that you've stated you would submit. Thank you very

nuch.
Ms.. KINNEY. Thank you.

[Ms. Kinney's prepared statement appears on page ]
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Mr. TRAFICANT. Immediately following this next witness,
we'll move forward with H.R. 490. I'd like to now call HMr.
Allan Beres, the Assistant Commissioner, Federal Supply
Service, General Servicé5 Administration, relative to
alternative fuels.

Mr. Beres, we've all been summarizing, and you have a
statement here, and I%"d ask unanimous consent that a
statement be accepted in the record. Without objection, so
ordexed.

Mr. Beres?
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TESTIMONY OF ALLAN W. BERES, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER, OFFICE
OF TRANSPORTATION AND PROPERTY MANiGEMEKT, FEDERAL SUPPLY
SERVICE, GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATICN

Mr. BERES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm pleased to appear
before you to present the views of the General Services
Administration on incorporating alternative fuel policies
into GSA's Fleet Management Program. I would like to
summarize for you at this time.

GSA's Fleet Management Divisioen is involved in many
important environmental and energy-related programs,
including a significant role in the promoting of alternative
fuel programs to other Federal agencies, State and local
governments. We are Known best, however, for our aggressive
undertaking of efforts to introduce alternative fuel

vehicles into the Federal fleet.

To date, over 3,600 alternative fuel vehicles have been
acquired by the Interagency Fleet Management System, Known
as the IFMS. These vehicles operate on one of three
different types of alternative fuels. First, there's
methanol, Known as M85, and there is ethanol, Known as E85,
and then compressed natural gas, which we all refer to as
CNG. In addition, the Energy Policy Act of 1992 has
expanded the types of fuels to include the following:
liquified natural gas, or LNG; liquified petroleum gas, LPG;

electricity; hydrogen; coal- derived liquid fuels; and fuels

2026164475
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derived from biological material. Vehicles operating on

these types of fuels may be acquired when those vehicles
become commercially available.

GSA's interagency fleet manages over 136,000 vehicles
nationwide, serving over 75 Federal agencies. Thé IFNMS
utilizes commercial facilities for maintenance, repairs, and
refueling. GSA has concentrated its efforts in the
Aliternative Fuel Program toward the development of a
commercial infrastructure, including small business, both
for maintenance and refueling, which will benefit all
Federal and State fleets, as well as private fleets, and as
well as private individuals.

An alternative fuels program must be carried out with a
balanced, practical approach. In addition, it must
reconcile the importance of the Alternative Fuel Program for
energy security, as well as for environmental benefits.
GSA's program does this.

ThanKk you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the subcommittee,
for this opportunity to address a matter of such importance.
For your information, we have our alternative fuel vehicle
directory, which lists refueling locations coast to coast,
available for Members of the committee and staff. In
addition, there are several alternative fuel vehicles parked
outside in the horseshoe, 1f any of you would care to loo&v

at one of these.
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That concludes my presentation, and I'll be glad to answer

any questions.

Mr. TRAFICANT. We appreciate that, Mr. Beres, and we
appreciate your summary. I have a few questions, and I'm
sure other Members do as well.

What are the most common alternative motor fuels that GSA
is employing now and using?

Mr. BERES. The three that I mentioned. There's M85, which
is a methanol fuel, and this 1is a combination of 85 percent
methanol and 15 percent gasoline, and the vehicles we have
acquired there are Known as flexible fuel and can operate on
either M85 in its pure state or any combination of M85 and
gasoline. EB85 similarly is an ethanol fuel, 85 percent
ethanol and 15 percent gasoline. Those vehicles that we
have are also flexible fuel and may operate on either E835 or
pure gasoline. Compressed natural gas is the third Kind,
and that is the CNG vehicles that require tanKks to hold the
compressed natural gas.

Mr. TRAFICANT. So it's like a balance between the three?
There's no one that's--

Mr. BERES. We are fuel-neutral, sir, in our approach.
Those are the fuels that were specified in the--

Mr. TRAFICANT. Fuel-neutral?

Mr. BERES. Yes, sir.

Mr. TRAFICAXT. That's a new buzz word here.

<LYP9T920>
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1929 Mr. BERES. Yes, sir.
1930 Mr. TRAFICANT. Congress 1is fuei-neuﬁral at times on the
1931| House #floor.
1932 [Laughter. ]
1933 Mr. TRAFICANT. Do you offer incentives and awards for the
1934] use of alternative fuels to try and incentivize and bring
1935 more attention to it? TIs there any type of awards program?
1936 Mr. BERES. The Enexrgy Policy Act of 1992 authorized GSA
1937| and provided funding to make awards to individuals in the

1938] Federal Government who are out in the forefront of

1939| introducing alternative fuel velicles or really making an
119404 impact in this area.

1941 Mr. TRAFICANT. And have you done that? Have you given
19421 awards? |

1943 Mr. BERES. No, we haven't given them yet. We have just
1944 started our awards program in terms of developing how we're
1945 going to go about finding the individualss that are worthy to
1946 be considered and then making the awards.

1947 Mr. TRAFICANT. You have a revolving fund here, but in
1948| addition to that, how much funding from Congress 1s

1949{ necessary to implement this Alternative Fuels Program? What
1950{, do you have now, and what do you need? How are you

1951 funding-wise on this? I think this is an important program
1952| and a step in the right direction.

1953 Mr. BERES. What we're seeing today 1is a real variance in

206164478
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what we call the incremental cost of buying an alternative
fuel vehicle. 1It's ranged from as low as $700 up to as much
as $7,000 above and beyond what a conventional vehicle of

the same type would cost us. So based on those types of
numbers, you can almost project, given the volume of

vehicles that we'd have to obtain to meet the goals either
under the Energy Act or under the President's executive
order, in total almost a multiplication of the incremental
cost times the number of vehicles we'd 1liKe to acquire.

Khat we're seeing, though, is definitely a trend toward
lower incremental costs from the automotive manufacturers.
This has been true in the methanol and the ethanol vehicles.
It has not been as true in the compressed natural gas that
are made available for eight-passenger vans and pilcXup
trucks.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Why 1s that?

Mr. BERES. I don't have the answer to that, sir.

Mr. TRAFICANT. You're working on that.

Mr. BERES. We're meeting with industry to try to get a
better cost, if you would, from them on these incremental
costs.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Speaking of the automotive industry, have
they been cooperative in assisting your efforts here in
looking at some of these other alternative fuels and designs

for vehicles that accommodate them? What type of

o
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relationship do you have there?

Mr. BERES. Certainly, as we've introduced these vehicles,
we've run into operational problems both in terms of
equipment from the manufacturers of the vehicles as well as
fuels. They've been extremely cooperative inwmeeéing with
us and trying to resolve the problems that they have,
getting out to the field where these vehicles are located to
do the fixes that are necessary to get them in operation.

We have very good relationships with all of the automotive
manufacturers at this time, sir.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Does your alternative fuel policy apply to
any other areas under GSA's jurisdiction?

Mr. BERES. I'm not aware of any other areas in GSA that
our Alternative Fuels Program applies to at this time, sir. |

Mr. TRAFICANT. Mx. Duncan? |

Mr. DUNCAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Beres, all of your vehicles are non-military vehicles,|
I assume. Is that correct?

Mr. BERES. That's right. They are non-tactical vehicles,
ves, S1r.

Mr. DUNCAN. You don't have control over all of the
vehicles owned by the Federal Government that are non-
military, do you, or do you?

Mr. BERES. No, we do not. We represent probably the

third-largest fleet, behird the Department of Defense and
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the Postal Service.

Mr. DUNCAN. How many other velicles outside of the
military and the Postal Service and yours, approximately, a
rough guess, would the Federal Government own or operate at
this time?

Mr. BERES. Roughly 300,000 outside of ours.

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, you Know, I'll tell you, it just boggles
my mind to think that we could have that many vehicles. How
many of your vehicles have to be replaced each year? 1In
other words, how many new vehiclies to you buy each year?

Mr. BERES. I don't have that number in front of me, but I
can give you some idea on what our policy 1s on replacement.
For sedans, passenger-carrying vehicles, it's every three
years or 60,000 miles, and for others, the light trucks, 1t
would be every Six vyears.

Mr. DUNCAN. So, then, you're replacing just thousands of

these vehicles every vyear, because i1f you replaced them one

every 10 years, that would be 10 percent, and that would be
13,600. Right?

Mr. BERES. That's right, sir.

Mr. DUNCAN. Are you maKing any efforts to reduce the
number of vehicles since we're so deeply in debt and in such
bad financial condition at this time? Are you making any

efforts to encourage less use of vehicles or to reduce thely)

0

number, or do you consider that outside the scope of your
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jurisdiction?

Mr. BERES. Certainly, uwe uorkﬁwiﬁh all of the agencies in
terms of reducing both the number of vehicles and the amount
of fuel that's consumed in those vehicles. We operate, as
was earlier mentioned, through a rewvolving fund, and we view
ourselves as the Government's professional fleet manager. We
anticipate when people come to us with vehicle requirements
that those are hard requirements and they're not just
getting a vehicle for the saKke of saying they have one.

They have to pay for tham. We have to be fully provided for
the funds that we expend so that when we receive our
revenues through our rentals and the revenues through the
sale of our vehicles, they cover all of the expenses of
managing and operating that fleet.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Would the gentleman yield to me for a.
minute?

Mr. DUNCAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. TRAFICANT. In line with your question, and it's a very

good question, now that you're dealing with the agencies and
you're starting to make your requests, is there a
recommendation that will be coming from GSA to reduce in
numbers the size of this fleet and to reduce costs? Is that
a recommendation that will be coming forth from the agency?
Mr. BERES. I think all of the agencies now are under t

gun to reduce as much as they can all of their costs,
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2054] including the costs that they expend on vehicle support. It
2055 has always been our position and wé continue to highlight
2056] cost reduction efforts in the management of our fleet. So
2057} if they come to us, they can be assured that they're going
2058 to get the least-cost transportation available.
20594 Mr. TRAFICANT. But to the best of your Knowledge, are you

2060 recommending a reduction in vehicles this year?

2061 Mr. BERES. We are always asKing them to carefully review
2062 their requirements for vehicles, never to request vehicles
2063] that aren't absoliutely needed to meet their milssion

2064 requirements, sir.

206 5] Mr. TRAFICANT. I yield bacKk.

2066 Mr. DUNCAN. Well, have the number of your vehicles stayed
2067 the same, or has it gone up in recent years?

2068 Mr. BERES. It's gone up, and the reason it's gone up 1is
2069] that we have consolidated vehicles from other departments

2076{ and agencies. Most notably, the Department of the Army has
2071 come to us for their complete support of non-tactical

2072| vehicles, and we have just completed and will complete this
2073| year the complete consolidation of their non-tactical fleet
2074 into the interagency fleet.

2075 Mr. DUNCAN. Well, you may not Know the answer to this, but
2076] youw did Know that there are 300,000 other vehicles besides

2077} yours and not counting what the Postal Service and the

2078 Defense Department has.
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Mr. BERES. That does include those numbers, sir.

Mr. DUNCAN. Oh, the other figure you gave me includes the
Postal Service and the Defense Department?

Mr. BERES. Yes.

Mr. DUNCAK. So the Federal Government operates in total
about 436,000 vehicles or somewhere in that vicinity?

Mr. BERES. Somewhere around 450,000, I would say.

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. ThankK vouw very much.

Mr. BERES. Yes, sir.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Ms. Norton?

Ms. NORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Would you describe how your revolving fund operates,

please?
Mr. BERES. Yes. We essentially determine rates to be
charged to the agencies when we lease them vehicles. It

includes a monthly rate generally, and it also includes a
mileage rate. We recover those funds from the agencies on
monthly billings. They're to cover all of the expenses,
including the acquisition of vehicles and the entire
management of fleet, as well as all overhead costs
associated with the management of our fleet. We also
receive revenues from the sale of the vehicles, which go
back into our fund to provide for the acquisition of new
vehicles.

Ms. XORTON. You apparently have a goal of managing 3,700

2026164484
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alternative fuel vehicles by the summer of 1993. Do you

expect to meet that goal?

Mr. BERES. Yes, ma'am. Elther the vehicles are in place
now, or orders that have been placed for deliveries are

expected by that time frame.

Ms. NORTON. ThanK you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TRAFICANT. Mr. Beres, we want to commend GSA for their
Alternative Fuel Program. Maybe there should be an award
given to GSA. This subcommittee may also be looking at the
total number of fleets and may believe that maybe we have
too many fleets fleeting around. One of the ways that we
can stop this fleeéing is by maybe some cutting, and maybe
it could be a recommendation that comes from GSA. I Know
Mr .Duncan feels very strong on that, and if we could jJjust
reduce the numbers that we have, it would certainly help us
in other areas.

So I want to thank you for your summary and your
forthright testimony as well. We appreciate your being
here.

Mr. BERES. ThanK you, Mr. Chairman.

[Mr. Beres' prepared statement appears on page .
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Mr. TRAFICANT. With that, the hearing stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at

2130/ othexr business. ]

11:05 a.m., the subcommittee proceeded to
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